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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

June 14, 2011. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson.  Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Project Engineer, Joel Gross; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Admin/IT Support, Stacy Schryba-Mead; Park and Recreation Director, Angie Cole and City Administrator, Gary Rogers Jr. Guests present: Norman Luloff, Larry Shepard, Chris Sherman, Ace Aossey, Jon Dusek, Patty Hanson, Bruce Henthorn, Dan Hoffman and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the emergency amended agenda dated 06/14/2011, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following Consent Agenda items: Bills presented; Finance Director’s Report for May 2011; City Clerk’s Reconciliation Report for May 2011; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Park & Recreation, Police and Public Works; approval of cigarette permits effective July 1, 2011; approval of garbage hauler permits effective July 1, 2011; approval of renewal Class C Beer Permit w/ Sunday Sales for Hawkeye Oil Company, 975 Robins Road, effective 07/01/2011, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.

PUBLIC HEARING - to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16:16: PUD Planned Unit Development Overlay District Deleting the Five (5) Acre Requirement
Per Unified Development Code §165.16:16 a Planned Unit Development Overlay District (PUD) has a requirement of a minimum tract of land of at least five (5) acres, possibly preventing some developers from developing within Hiawatha on lots that do not meet five (5) acre requirements.  The Planning and Zoning Commission reviewed and recommended that Council approve an amendment to the Unified Development Code to remove the five (5) acre requirement for a PUD Zoning District at their May 23, 2011 meeting. 

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16:16: PUD Planned Unit Development Overlay District deleting the five (5) acre requirement at 7:05 P.M. 
There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:05 P.M.
Dick Olson placed Ordinance #706 amending the Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16:16: PUD Planned Unit Development Overlay District deleting the five (5) acre requirement, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd reading of Ordinance #706 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16:16: PUD Planned Unit Development Overlay District deleting the five (5) acre requirement, second by Nancy Melsa.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, And Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Motion Carried.

Marty Bruns moved the adoption of Ordinance #706 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16:16: PUD Planned Unit Development Overlay District deleting the five (5) acre requirement, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, And Marty Bruns
NAYS: None  

Ordinance #706 adopted.

PUBLIC HEARING - to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission in its Entirety and Adopt a Revised Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission

Park and Recreation Director, Angie Cole requested Council approval in amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission to bring the chapter up to date with current practices and to be consistent with other municipalities with similar demographics.
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission in its entirety and adopt a revised Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission setting policies for parks, playgrounds and community facilities at 7:07 P.M. 
There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:07 P.M. 
Marty Bruns moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #707 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission in its entirety and adopt a revised Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission setting policies for parks, playgrounds and community facilities, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried.
Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 2nd & 3rd readings of Ordinance #707 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission in its entirety and adopt a revised Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission setting policies for parks, playgrounds and community facilities, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, And Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: None
Motion Carried.

Marty Bruns moved the adoption of Ordinance #707 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission in its entirety and adopt a revised Chapter 24 Parks and Recreation Commission setting policies for parks, playgrounds and community facilities, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, And Dick Olson
NAYS: None

Ordinance #707 adopted.
PUBLIC HEARING - to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 47 Park Regulations in its Entirety and Adopt a Revised Chapter 47 Park Regulations
Park and Recreation Director, Angie Cole requested amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 47 Park Regulations to bring the chapter up to date with current practices and to be consistent with other municipalities with similar demographics.

Mayor Theis opened the Public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 47 Park Regulations in its entirety and adopt a revised Chapter 47 Park Regulations establishing rules and regulations governing the use of park facilities at 7:09 P.M.
There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 7:09 P.M. 

Dick Olson moved the 1st reading of Ordinance #708 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 47 Park Regulations in its entirety and adopts a revised Chapter 47 Park Regulations establishing rules and regulations governing the use of park facilities, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.
Bob Wheeler moved to waive the 2nd & 3rd readings of Ordinance #708 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 47 Park Regulations in its entirety and adopt a revised Chapter 47 Park Regulations establishing rules and regulations governing the use of park facilities, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, And Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Motion Carried.

Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of Ordinance #708 amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 47 Park Regulations in its entirety and adopt a revised Chapter 47 Park Regulations establishing rules and regulations governing the use of park facilities, second by Nancy Melsa.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, And Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None

Ordinance #708 adopted.

PUBLIC HEARING - Regarding the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project
Mayor Theis opened the Public hearing regarding the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project at 7:10 P.M.
There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 7:10 P.M. 

The City of Hiawatha proposes to acquire the following agricultural land owned by Carmeletta Lentz for the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements project by good faith negotiations, and it may condemn those properties which it is unable to purchase:

100 Boyson Road, Hiawatha, Iowa,

Legally described as follows: part of the NW1/4 of the NW1/4 of Section 33-84-7 and part of the SW1/4 of the NW1/4 of Section 33-84-7. 

The notice of public hearing was published on May 31, 2011 as required by law and a Notice of Intent to commence the project and acquire agricultural land has been sent to the property owner, Carmeletta Lenz at 100 Boyson Road on May 13, 2011.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-131 initiating the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project and Authorizing the Acquisition of Agricultural Property located at 100 Boyson Road by Gift, Negotiation, or Eminent Domain, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-131 approved.
PUBLIC HEARING – Regarding the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project Special Assessment Process 

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project Special Assessment Process at 7:11 P.M.

Jon Dusek, TCC Investments LLC and Chris Sherman, Sherman Properties LLC addressed Council regarding the possibility of waiving the default deficiency amounts, legal fees and 10% bonding in-contingent associated with the project.  Dusek and Sherman both own properties affected by the Special assessment process for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project.
City Engineer, Dick Ransom explained that the legal fees have not yet been incurred yet.  The deficiency covers City process for financing due to the contractors only bonding for 90% of the project.  Special assessments under Iowa Code can’t go up in cost, they always go down.  When calculating special assessments we need to make sure that we account for everything.  If the bid comes in lower than the cost estimate and legal fees aren’t initiated, the property owner’s assessment amount would reflect that.  If there are no legal fees, the property owners would not be charged for these fees calculated.  The fees are based on a straight line percentage and Council has the option to waive them.  The project is estimated at $900,000 with ten percent bidding contingency to help allow for needed adjustments.
No additional written or oral comments were received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:22 P.M. 

Council member, Olson questioned if the City is requiring property owners to cover the deficiency and default process.

Ransom stated that project costs are split by subtracting out the state Rise Grant funding and then splitting the remainder of the costs between the two property owners and the City; each paying a third.

This project will construct a concrete street from the existing paved end of Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road north for an approximate total distance of 1,300 feet.

Ransom explained that if Council chooses to adopt the Resolution of Necessity, they could waive fees in question at the end of the project.  Iowa Code requires three fourths affirmative vote from Council for adoption.
The notice of public hearing has been published on 5/28/11 and 6/4/11 as required by law and notification letters were sent to the affected property owners, Sherman Properties LLC and TCC Investments LLC on May 31, 2011 along with a preliminary schedule of assessments.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-132 adopting the Resolution of Necessity for the Stamy Road from north of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, And Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-132 approved.

Marty Bruns moved for City Council to review additional costs such as default and deficiency, legal fees and contingency for consideration of waiving any unnecessary fees at the completion of the Stamy Road from north of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried.

Lions Club Request for Donation for Electrical Work Done in Guthridge Park Concession Stands for Hog Wild Days

Lions Club Member, Bruce Henthorn addressed Council regarding updates made to the electrical box at Guthridge Park in order to provide adequate electrical power to adequately service carnival rides and food vendors for Hog Wild Days.  The electrical updates were performed during the week of June 6th with the City’s knowledge at a cost of $5,163.  The Lion’s Club is requesting that the City pay half of the cost of electrical updates in the amount of $2,580.
Council member, Olson questioned where the funding sources would come from.  City Administrator, Gary Rogers, Jr. stated that due to the current budget cuts, he could not be sure where the funding would come from.
Henthorn informed Council that any amount of donation would be appreciated.
Council member, Bruns suggested that Council wait to make a decision until after they have a special meeting to go over the budget.

Bob Rampulla moved to table action regarding the Lions Club request for donation for electrical work done in Guthridge Park for Hog Wild Days until Council can have a meeting to determine funding sources due to constraints in the City budget.  Motion failed due to lack of a second.
Declaring the Rental Property Operated by Eagle Property Management Located at 102 Oak Street as a Repeat Violator as Per Code of Ordinance Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal §106.06 (1) Frequency of Collection

In May, 2009 Council made an amendment to the Code of Ordinance Chapter 106 Resource and Refuse Disposal §106.6 Frequency of Collection requiring dumpster enclosures for new construction.  Additionally if there were violations on existing land uses including multi-family housing which appeared to be repeat offenders, the Community Development Department has the ability to request that Council declare those properties repeat offenders.  If declared repeat offenders, the properties would be required by City Code to install the required dumpster enclosure to control blowing of trash and debris and keeping the issue enclosed and within the dumpster enclosure.
Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger sent two Notice to Abate Nuisance letters along with pictures to the Eagle Property Management (property manager) in regards to the accumulation of rubbish and garbage on the property located at 102 Oak Street.
After receiving no response from Eagle Property Management and no progress being made to abate the nuisance, the Community Development Department recommends that Council declare the property located at 102 Oak Street a repeat violator so they can begin action to require the installation of a dumpster enclosure.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-133 declaring the rental property located at 102 Oak Street operated by Eagle Property Management as a repeat violator as per Code of Ordinance Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal §106.06 (1) Frequency of Collection, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, And Dick Olson

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-133 approved.

Sidewalk Deferment for Lot 12, Stonegate Fourth Addition -2705 Stonegate Court as Requested by Brain Engineering on Behalf of Rolling Hills Boarding Company
A letter requesting deferment of sidewalk of property adjacent to the frontage area along Robins Road addressed 2705 Stonegate Court, Hiawatha, Linn County, Iowa, has been received from Brain Engineering, Inc. on behalf of Rolling Hills Boarding Company.  

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends granting the request for deferment due to Robins Road currently being a rural cross section which meets deferment requirements.  The sidewalk will be installed when the cross section of Robins Road changes to an urban section or Council deems it necessary. 
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-134 approving a sidewalk deferment for Lot 12, Stonegate Fourth Addition -2705 Stonegate Court as requested by Brain Engineering on behalf of Rolling Hills Boarding Company, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, And Dick Olson

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-134 approved.

“Fly Again” Sculpture - Cedar Rapids Thank You Gift

Marty Bruns moved to go with a stainless steel finish for the “Fly Again” Sculpture - Cedar Rapids Thank You Gift and to place the sculpture in front of the glass near the retention pond at City Hall, second by Dick Olson.  Motion Carried.

Solicitation of Proposals for the Virtual Server at City Hall

The City offices and Police Department have outgrown their existing server environments as many of the hardware devices have reached manufacturer end of life.  Storage requirements are also exceeding what is currently available and the City is potentially running the risk of server failure.
Due to the urgency of this situation, City Clerk, Kim Downs, Admin/IT, Stacy Schryba-Mead and Police Chief, Dennis Marks are requesting Council approval to solicit proposals to develop an environment utilizing both physical and virtual server environments to replace the old systems and resolve both City and Police issues.  Estimated costs of the project are as follows:

· Hardware/software cost
$38,500

· Labor hours


60-80

· Labor costs


$6,000 - $8,000
· Total estimated cost

$44,500 - $46,500

Funding for the project will come from the following sources:

· FY2011 Police Local Option Sales Tax and Service Tax Dollars
$10,000

· FY2012 Police Capital Improvements Fund



$10,000

· FY2012 City Hall Operating Funds




$20,000

The remaining balance of funds for this project will come from FY2012 Local Option Sales Tax and Service Tax dollars at the approval of Council.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-135 authorizing staff to proceed with Solicitation of Proposals for a virtual server, replacing the existing system and resolving storage issues at City Hall offices and the Police Department, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, And Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-135 approved.

Authorizing Finance Director to Make Appropriate Interfund Transfer of the Local Option Sales Tax Funds and Record the Same for FY 2011

Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna has the need to make an interfund transfer of $380,000 from Local Option Sales Tax (Special Revenue Fund) to the Local Option Sales Tax Project Fund due to the City anticipating making expenditures for one or more capital improvement projects within the Local Option Sales Tax Project Fund.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-136 authorizing Finance Director to make appropriate interfund transfer of $380,000 from Local Option Sales Tax Funds (Special Revenue Funds) to the Local Option Sales Tax Project Fund and record the same for FY 2011, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, And Marty Bruns

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-136 approved.
Employee Dental and Short Term Disability Insurances for July1, 2011 – June 30, 2012

The City’s Dental Insurance with Metlife is up for renewal for the July1, 2011 – June 30, 2012 policy period. 

City Clerk, Kim Downs has obtained dental rates from three (3) qualified insurance carriers and after review has determined that MetLife is the lowest most responsible responsive quotation and is the current carrier of dental insurance for City of Hiawatha employees.
The following information outlines the rate increases for the renewal of dental coverage with MetLife:

Current Rates

Renewal Rates

Employee

     $17.90

                    $20.50

Employee/Spouse
     $36.28

                    $41.54



Employee/Child
     $32.24


        $36.91

Family


     $53.29


        $61.02

Renewal Rate Increase:                                                      14.50%

The City of Hiawatha Short Term Disability policy with Lincoln Financial is also up for renewal for the July1, 2011 – June 30, 2012 policy period with no rate increase. Renewal of life insurance and long term disability will not occur until July 1, 2012.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-137 approving Employee Dental Insurance with Metlife at a renewal rate increase of 14.50% and Short Term Disability Insurance with Lincoln Financial with no rate increase for the July1, 2011 – June 30, 2012 policy period, second by Nancy Melsa.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, And Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-137 approved.

Amending the 2010 Employee Policy Manual Sections

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-138 amending the 2010 Employee Policy Manual Sections VIII Family Medical Leave Act adding additional language to comply with new Federal regulations, VII Reimbursement for Personal Cellular Phones used for City Purposes adding additional language for requirements for reimbursement and the storage of monthly cell phone statements, & Drug and Alcohol Policy Section V Substance Abuse Testing Programs Drug Testing adding alcohol to the list of tested drugs, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, And Dick Olson
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-138 approved.

Amending the 2010 Part-Time/Temporary/Seasonal Employee Policy Manual

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-139 amending the 2010 Part-Time/Temporary/Seasonal Employee Policy Manual Section Drug and Alcohol Policy Section V Substance Abuse Testing Programs Drug Testing adding alcohol to the list of tested drugs, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, And Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-139 approved.

Rescinding Resolution No. 11-130 and Authorizing a Change to the Debt Service Levy Rate

A pre-levy Resolution #11-051 was approved by City Council on March 16, 2011.  The Linn County Auditor calculated the debt service levy rate including the 2005 principal and interest payment for FY12, pre-levy amount.  The 2005 TIF portion of outstanding debt payment has been reallocated to the 2011 general obligation capital loan note.

Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna is seeking Council approval to change the debt service levy rate from $3.63261 to $3.09776 for a total levy rate of $15.53068.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-140 approving a change of the debt service levy rate from $3.63261 to $3.09776 for a total levy rate of $15.53068, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, And Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-140 approved.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:50 P.M., second by Dick Olson. Motion carried. 
                                                            
















 __________________________

                                                                                     Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST:
 __________________________

 Kim Downs, City Clerk
